
TOWN COUNCIL


JAMESTOWN, RHODE ISLAND


April 26, 1993

A regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at the Town Hall, 93 Narragansett Avenue, at 7:30 PM by Council President Sandra J. Bouchard. The following members were present:


Ellicott Wright


Mark E. Liberati


Mary E. Meagher


Paul A. Robertson

Also present were:


Frances H. Shocket, Town Administrator


Theresa C. Donovan, CMC, Town Clerk


Steven J. Goslee, Public Works Director


George Meservey, Town Planner


Frederick W. Brown, Building/Zoning Official


Matthew Bolles, Recreation Director


J. Christopher Powell, Conservation Commission Chair


David F. Bouchard, Enterprise Committee Chair


Joseph W. Tiexiera, Fire Chief


James A. Donnelly, Esq., Town Solicitor


AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS, ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS AND ANNOUNCEMENTS
1)
Janet Nickles Memorial Gymnastics Award

Nancy Cloud of the Jamestown Gymnastics Program stated that Jonathan Cantrell was the unanimous choice as recipient of this year's award; Council President Bouchard read the proclamation and presented same to Jonathan Cantrell.

2)
Matthew Bolles as Recreation Director

In accordance with the Town Administrator's recommendation, Council President Bouchard administered the oath of office to Mr. Bolles.


SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING COMMISSION
(nothing scheduled)


CONSENT AGENDA
Motion by Councilor Meagher, seconded by Councilor Robertson to accept the consent agenda as presented. So voted. The consent agenda consisted of:

1)
Adoption of Minutes:


a)
04/15/93 (special meeting) b)
04/15/93 (regular meeting)

2)
Bills and Payroll

3)
Copies of minutes of Planning Commission meetings


a)
02/17/93

b)
03/03/93

c)
04/08/93

4)
Copy of minutes of 04/14/93 Board of Canvassers meeting

5)
Copies of minutes of Housing Authority meetings


a)
03/10/93

b)
04/05/93

c)
04/14/93

6)
Copy of minutes of 01/19/93 Affordable Housing Committee meeting

7)
Copies of minutes of Library Board of Trustees meetings


a)
10/22/92

b)
11/19/92

c)
12/15/92


d)
01/21/93

e)
02/17/93


8)
Harbor Management Commission attendance record

9)
Invitation to join in the parade and opening day ceremonies from the Jamestown Baseball league

10)
Title Times newsletter re: Jamestown Land Evidence Records

11)
RI Public Records Report (March, 1993)

12)
Abatements/Addenda of taxes report of Tax Assessor received 04/22/93


EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT
Solicitor: I need to discuss a matter of litigation with Council. Council President Bouchard: We also will discuss a matter of personnel. (no discussion nor objection; as scheduled on agenda)


PUBLIC HEARINGS
1)
Proposed Wastewater Management Ordinance (legal advertisement in 4/15/93 Jamestown Press attached hereto)

Council President Bouchard: The hearing will be open to questions and comments; the Town Planner has proposed changes to what appeared in the newspaper. Mr. Meservey: The proposed changes are to the following sections: 6.2 (licensed); 6.3 (immediate repair); 10.1 (ISDS assessment fee), and change from building inspector to "minimum housing officer" throughout.

Alton Head, III: Opposed at this time; does not distinguish between areas with wells and public water system; number of bedrooms; high water table; extensive pumping could shorten life of system by creating bacteria imbalance; seasonal usage is not addressed; enforcement requires appropriate staff (field, clerical, legal and accounting); fee is too vague; intent admirable; education would be first step.

David Bouchard: Opposed; with good design and installation, good treatment will result; homeowners handbook would be helpful; this ordinance will not solve anything; pumping will not help where high water table exists; failed systems are self-evident and command attention.

Steven Northrup: Opposed; RIDEM has authority over these issues; another layer of bureaucracy; object to adoption; unconstitutional.

Richard Wing: Opposed; ordinance does not address education; pumping does not necessarily address biological activity; the ordinance cannot reverse a high water table, neither can pumping; have found no research on how often a tank should be pumped out; no data to support failure rates, locally or on the State level.

Carol Nelson-Lee: In support of the gist of this ordinance; education is needed; less than terrific soils in Jamestown Shores; better to err on the side of caution; not everyone has modern septic system; also need to provide assistance to homeowners who need to upgrade their system.

Braden Kane, Jr.: Opposed; if we have 10 or 12 problems out of 1100 systems, we do not need to adopt an ordinance like this; this would be an unnecessary addition to bureaucracy in Jamestown; if passed, they will need a court order to come onto my property.

Kenneth Froberg: Opposed; people are getting waivers for the 100' distance; mansions are being built on 60' x 120' lots; the building inspector has granted permits. Ms. Shocket: ISDS permitting is done by RIDEM, not the Town.

Norma Willis: Opposed; this is a prime example of over-government; would be appropriate for Town to step in if a system fails and endangers the health of others; will cause increased regulation and taxes; urge Council to reconsider; recommend huge fines for people who cause problems; make owners responsible.

Mr. Powell: This ordinance was originally proposed in 1987; Council did not act upon it; URI soil specialists involved at the time; this is state-of-the-art; we know of the existence of failed systems and resulting reduced property values; the fees would be a small price to pay versus $8,000 to $10,000 system replacement; Conservation and Planning Commissions have been working on this a long time.

Raymond Iannetta: Opposed; have seen no data to support; typical legislative reaction to the problem of a few. Mr. Powell: The majority (94%) of soils here have severe limitations; there are innumerable small lots where people are still allowed to build, creating neighborhood density, along with high water tables and fresh water wetlands. Mr. Iannetta: Design is based on soil quality.

Arthur Ciano: Opposed; I am a plumber; design and proper maintenance are all that are required. Mr. Powell: This is an alternative to sewering the north end and to expensive system replacement.

Mr. Meservey: The intent was to be as bare bones as possible; costs are expected to be $5 per year per homeowner; RIDEM recommends pumping every 2 years; the benefits are: pumping removes solids and scum layer, safer drinking water, uniform maintenance practices throughout area, lower overall costs; estimate pumping and administrative costs at $1,200 over 25 years; cost of failure is $8,000 to $10,000.

Mr. Iannetta: Where is the data regarding failed systems?

Mr. Brown: The only administrative addition may be a secretary for about 5 hours per week; I have the right to enter your property today; the State will not protect your systems from failing; State hands out systems like candy and have since been caught; the Town had to obey the laws that the State set forth; this is the first step for Jamestown to take control of ourselves; most repairs are done on the weekend without a permit; 12 system repairs have been documented through my office this month, scattered all over Jamestown.

Lazlo Siegmund: I am a registered civil engineer familiar but not specializing in ISDS design; do not support duplication of those items already overseen by RIDEM; routine pumping is not the best way to address the problem; you should upgrade standards in environmentally sensitive areas; products exist for retrofitting existing systems; recommend adopting an ordinance that addresses the problems.

John Flinton: Opposed; language is too broad; could be better targeted; fear expanding government; be more specific.

James Maxwell: In favor; My land abuts a violator; RIDEM tells me to dump dirt on it; owner must be forced to do something about it.

Alan Gouveia, Jr.: Opposed; we have the same problem, but you should not penalize responsible owners; focus on problems.

John Caito: I am a registered civil engineer; designed a number of systems here and throughout state; current State regulations allow drain layer to propose repair plan, which are not always better than the system they are replacing; this ordinance would require engineer to do that; educational pamphlet should be prepared; neighborhood watch system could be effective; ordinance has merit; good starting point, but concerns have to be taken into consideration.

Mr. Head: Similar to 1987 proposal; huge questions existed at that time; building/minimum housing has grown from part to full time; Mr. Brown will be tremendously overburdened with this; has some merit, but oppose to this degree at this time.

Mr. Kane: The Jamestown Shores are frequently mentioned as a problem area; this has been a particularly rainy year; no provision for seasonal residents; where are the statistics of provable related diseases?

Mr. Wing: There was discussion four years ago regarding distribution of ISDS maintenance flyers. Council President Bouchard: They went out in tax bills.

Philip Willis: Opposed; what about testing wells? The owners of failed systems should be responsible, not everyone else.

Mr. Bouchard: The most recently designed systems are adequate; education about proper use is required.

Mr. Siegmund: A reasonable approach could be made toward seasonal users; failure takes several forms.

John Barber: How often would inspections be done? Council President Bouchard: That is not specified. Ms. Shocket: Upon complaint. Mr. Barber: Opposed as written.

Mr. Northrup: The $5 fee is preposterous; does the Town have authority to shut down failing system now? Mr. Brown: Yes.

Margaret Moakler: In favor; there should be more hearings before voting; not enough people here representing bad areas.

Mr. Head: The Town has to promote environmentally sound practices, but this ordinance is premature. Mr. Powell: Educational materials have been made available throughout the years; intent of ordinance is pre-emptive type of management of resources; we have some problems and potential for more; trying to avoid crisis.

Joseph Perry: I am a licensed drain layer and have been pumping systems for several years; systems are failing all over Jamestown, mostly because they are so old; is it fair to regulate all? 

There being no further requests to address, the public hearing was declared closed.

Councilor Liberati: Pumping has engineering merit; affidavits on limited use could be employed; existing minimum housing laws should be sufficient to address violations and failed systems; concept is fine but, as written, does not make sense.

Councilor Robertson: Obviously, a lot of questions still need to be addressed; they should be, but the ordinance is not necessarily on the wrong track; more work to be done.

Councilor Meagher: I generally support the ordinance as proposed; the bedroom definition is made clear and would help avoid "studies", "dens" and "libraries"; the variance procedure could address limited use; this will allow us to establish local data; important ordinance.

Councilor Wright: I am not ready to vote on it now, but hope efforts will continue with questions addressed.

Council President Bouchard: I never supported this proposal; drainage issues in Jamestown Shores should be addressed; we need to examine the age of cesspools and septic systems there; rental properties are a concern; the Town has a lot of homework yet to do.

Motion by Councilor Robertson, seconded by Councilor Liberati to table consideration of the proposed ordinance for additional study. So voted.


OPEN FORUM
Council President Bouchard stated the Open Forum rules: thirty-minute limit on each section, with each scheduled speaker limited to 5 minutes, each unscheduled speaker limited to three minutes.

1)
Scheduled Requests to Address

Cyril Joyner: (Re: Route 138 connector road/Scull Street; showed drawing of proposed frontage road) Concerned about access to home. Councilor Meagher: We need to find out if the frontage road will be a Town street; if so, it will be a Council concern whether Rub and/or Scull Streets will be extended to open onto the frontage road. Mr. Joyner: I am asking that Scull Street be extended; I own half of it already. Council President Bouchard: Mr. Goslee and Ms. Shocket can investigate the status of the frontage road further and address your questions.

2)
Non‑Agenda Requests to Address

Joseph England, MD: Regarding Jon Fredette's request to buy land at Broad Street, it was deeded as open land and should be kept so; he plans to clear dead wood and make plantings; if the Town plans to sell properties, it should be more public; open land can become part of someone's back yard.

David Long: Broad Street beach was supposed to be a priority for a survey done last fall; some stakes have been removed; nothing further has been done; please follow up; also, I wish Council members well on their endeavors; interesting term of office.

Barrett Sand: My car was damaged on Carr Lane; condition should be addressed, especially at east end; also, speeding on East Shore Road from toll plaza to Eldred Avenue continues; have seen no radar posts; also, Town equipment should be better maintained.

David Bouchard: Council authorized payment of septic system pumpout of the Jamestown Shores clubhouse, where the Town's summer recreation program is held; not yet paid; please check.

Council President Bouchard: There being no one else wishing to be heard, open forum is now closed and will not be continued at the end of the meeting.

Councilor Meagher: We need to direct the Administrator to follow up with the Harbor Management Commission (HMC) regarding the survey results and intention; also, regarding East Shore Road, the Administrator is to ask the police to renew enforcement efforts. Council President Bouchard: It should be State police since it is a State road.

Councilor Robertson: I agree that land sales should be put to bid; Carr Lane does need to be addressed, as it is getting more use.

Councilor Meagher: The Administrator and Planner should develop a list of Town owned properties and suggest policy. Ms. Shocket: I would prefer Council have a policy rather than dealing with them on an individual basis; I am soliciting input from the staff. Councilor Robertson: Regarding the survey, the markers were supposed to be permanent. Ms. Shocket: A plan was developed; grant was approved, but not funded. Solicitor: Regarding the Broad Street lot Mr. Fredette is interested in, the deed has two restrictions: no building construction and it must remain open space; definition of open space is vague; up to Council to deal with these on a policy basis; will have value to only certain people. Motion by Councilor Wright, seconded by Councilor Meagher to table Mr. Fredette's offer until the Town has a policy, and all abutters should be notified on future offers. Councilor Liberati: That property was given to the Town for a specific purpose; we should deny the request. Councilor Wright withdrew his motion. Motion by Councilor Wright, seconded by Councilor Robertson not to accept Mr. Fredette's offer to purchase public property. So voted. Motion by Councilor Wright, seconded by Councilor Robertson that the Town develop a policy for all Town owned property, and all abutters be notified when disposal is considered. So voted.


REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES AND TOWN OFFICIALS

1)
Town Administrator's General Report (copy attached)

Community Development Block Grant: Motion by Councilor Meagher, seconded by Councilor Wright to approve the CDBG application. So voted.

Police Cruiser: Motion by Councilor Meagher, seconded by Councilor Wright to award the bid to Natick Ford for $14,398.00. So voted.

Fort Wetherill: (Discussion; Administrator to follow through with federal legislators; ask RIDOT if money can be used for this purchase.)

Route 138: Councilor Meagher: The RI Statewide Planning Commission will be voting tomorrow on whether or not Route 138 will be designated as part of the federal highway system; relates to signage and forwarding of certain types of traffic. Motion by Councilor Meagher, seconded by Councilor Wright to ask them to delay their vote and to direct the Administrator to call tomorrow to relay that. Councilor President Bouchard: Would that have an effect on funding? Councilor Meagher: Not to my knowledge. Ms. Shocket: My understanding was that it would be for emergency purposes; willing to attend and express Council's concerns. Motion by Councilor Meagher, seconded by Councilor Wright to amend the motion to direct the Administrator to attend the meeting asking that they not vote on designating the road until such time this community knows the consequences of the designation. Amendment so voted. Motion as amended so voted.

2)
Ambulance Association Compensation Committee (2 unaffiliated vacancies)

Motion by Councilor Meagher, seconded by Councilor Wright to appoint Diane H. Forest to the Compensation Committee. So voted. Ms. Donovan: We are running a press release for the remaining vacancy.

3)
Harbor Management Commission
a)
West Ferry Wharf floating dock and gangway
Motion by Councilor Meagher, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve the Sea-Walk bid of $8,827.00. So voted.

b)
West Ferry Wharf steel bulkhead temporary repairs
Motion by Councilor Meagher, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve Specialty Diving Services, Inc.'s bid of $485.00 plus $50.00 for an additional steel bar. So voted.

4)
Enterprise Committee re: minutes of meetings

Council President Bouchard: They have no budget. Councilor Meagher: It is a reasonable request; the Administrator could investigate clerical possibilities. Council President Bouchard: Written documents could be submitted during the day to avoid overtime.

5)
Jamestown Housing Authority re: Andrade v. Housing Authority

Council President Bouchard: It is appropriate for the Town Solicitor to follow through.

RI Turnpike and Bridge Authority: Councilor Robertson: The Administrator is to forward copies of Council's June, 1991 letter to all RITBA board members and the House and Senate finance committee chairs.


UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1)
Controlled intersections in the Jamestown Shores area (response from Police Chief and Public Works Director; from 04/15/93)

Ms. Shocket: Mr. Goslee and Chief Tighe recommend leaving the stop signs up; they are lasting longer.

2)
Jon Fredette's offer to purchase public property (response from Solicitor; from 04/15/93) (already addressed)


COMMUNICATIONS
The following communications were not specifically addressed:

1)
Letter from Catherine M. Piwoni re: West Passage Wet Pond Project

2)
1992 Handbook: "RI State Enabling Acts Relating to Land Use Planning" (Dept. of Admin./Municipal Affairs)

3)
CRMC Notice of Violation re: Donald Richardson (location unspecified)


NEW BUSINESS

1)
License Requests:


a)
Renewal


Applicant






Type


Jamestown Country Club Rest., Inc.


 dba Jamestown Country Club Rest.

Sunday Sales

Motion by Councilor Robertson, seconded by Councilor Meagher to grant the request contingent upon payment of taxes and fees. So voted.


b)
New


Applicant






Type


Phyllis L. Bedard


 dba Trattoria Simpatico



Victualing


 "







Sunday Sales

Motion by Councilor Meagher, seconded by Councilor Robertson to grant both requests contingent upon payment of taxes and fees. So voted.


c)
One day


Applicant





Type


Date


Quononoquott Garden Club


Peddlar

05/15/93


Jamestown Lions Club


Flea Market
05/29/93


New England Imprints


Peddlar

05/31/93


Junior Women's Club



"


"


Girl Scouts of RI



Peddlar

"


Maryann Letiecq


 dba Avon Independent Rep.

"


"


Jamestown BPW




Victualing
"


8th Grade Jamestown Class

"


"


Central Baptist Church


"


"


Jamestown Fire Department

"


"

Motion by Councilor Robertson, seconded by Councilor Meagher to approve all of the one day license requests contingent upon payment of any taxes and fees. So voted.

2)
Request from Conanicut Marine Services, Inc. to conduct their fifth annual small boat show (05/29 and 30) Location: One Ferry Wharf; including six parking spaces

Motion by Councilor Robertson, seconded by Councilor Wright to approve the request. Council President Bouchard: That is a busy weekend with need for parking. Councilor Robertson withdrew his motion. Motion by Councilor Meagher, seconded by Councilor Robertson to request more information from the applicant. Councilor Wright: This is the fifth year in a row for this event. Councilor Meagher withdrew her motion. Motion by Councilor Robertson, seconded by Councilor Liberati to approve the request based upon consistency with past practice. So voted by 4 in favor, Council President Bouchard opposed.

Late license renewal request:


Applicant





Type


Robert Peckham




Private Investigator

Motion by Councilor Robertson, seconded by Councilor Meagher to approve the renewal request with the restriction that he not practice in Jamestown. So voted.

Councilor Meagher read her letter of thanks to Councilors Bouchard and Wright.


EXECUTIVE SESSION
Motion by Councilor Robertson, seconded by Councilor Wright to enter executive session at 10:38 PM. So voted.

Motion by Councilor Meagher, seconded by Councilor Robertson to seal the minutes of the executive session to the public. So voted.


ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business before the Council, motion by Councilor Wright, seconded by Councilor Meagher to adjourn at 10:53 PM. So voted.

Attest:

Theresa C. Donovan, CMC

Town Clerk

xc:
Town Council Members (5)


Town Administrator


Town Solicitor


Administrative Circulation




